
ST. CLAIR COLLEGE OF APPLIED ARTS AND TECHNOLOGY

MINUTES 

of the 

362nd FULL BOARD MEETING OF THE BOARD OF GOVERNORS

Held on Tuesday, September 28th, 2004 at 6:30 p.m.

In the Board Room, #342, South Campus, 2000 Talbot Rd. West, Windsor, Ontario

PRESENT:





Ms. K. Bevan




Mr. L. Browning




Mr. B. Cutler




Ms. T. Di Simone




Mr. J. Hatch




Mr. J. Mallory




Mr. V.Marcotte, Chair-Elect




Mr. R. Marentette







Ms. C. Melnyk




Ms. K. Mingay




Mr. L. Olszewski




Dr. J. Strasser, President





Ms. M. Urquhart




Mr. J. Wickett, Chair




Ms. P. Williams




Also Present:




Mr. L. Carlone, Director, Financial Services




Mr. E.P. Chant, Editor, Saint, Student Newspaper



Ms. P. France, CIO and Corporate Secretary




Ms. S. Garant, Board Secretary




Mr. P. Hallahan, President, St. Clair College Retirees 




Association




Ms. J. Harris, Executive Director, Student Support Systems




Ms. F. Lang, President, OPSEU, Local 137, Support Staff




Ms. L. Logan, Vice-President, Finance & Corporate Services



Ms. P. McFarlane, Principal, Thames Campus







Mr. M. Vourakes, Vice-President, Academic




Ms. M. Walsh, President, Student Representative Council







ABSENT:
Ms. C. Pare



Mr. R. Shaw

A quorum of the Board of Governors in attendance and the Notice of Meeting and the Agenda having been duly sent to all Board members, the meeting was declared regularly constituted.  A copy of the Notice of Meeting/Agenda is attached as Appendix ‘A’.



Mr. Jim Wickett chaired the meeting and Ms. Garant was the
Recording Secretary.

1.0 Approval of Agenda and Declaration of Conflict of Interest


There were no declarations of conflict of interest.  Mr. Wickett 
announced the addition of an Item 5.3 to the agenda entitled, “Renewal of 
the President’s Contract” and hearing no calls for changes or amendments 
it was therefore;




RESOLVED THAT the Agenda





be adopted as amended.
2.0
Approval of the Following Minutes
2.1 June 22, 2004, Full Board Meeting, held in Chatham, Ontario





RESOLVED THAT the Minutes of the





June 22, 2004 Full Board Meeting be





adopted as circulated.





And it was 
2.2 June 22, 2004, Annual General Meeting of the Corporation, held  in Chatham, Ontario




RESOLVED THAT the Minutes of the





Annual General Meeting of the Corporation be 





adopted as circulated.






3.0
Welcome and Introductions to the New Board Members





Mr. Wickett requested each participant introduce themselves and 
indicate their purpose for being present, either as a new or returning 

member of the Board or as a representative of the various College 
constituent groups.  Mr. Wickett congratulated Mr. Len Olszewski on his 
recent election to the Board by his peers.  This was Mr. Olszewski’s first 
meeting as Board member although he previously held the Observer to the 
Board position on behalf of the Faculty Union, OPSEU Local 138.
4.0 Constituent Reports



Ms. Lang delivered a constituent report on behalf of support staff at 

the College.  The report consisted of a brief announcement of the following 
items:
· Introduced herself and named the new Executive in place

· Local 137 website link on College’s intranet includes names and photos of executive members, articles and educational information for members

· Newsletter to keep members informed and communications open has been developed

· Thanked administration for providing a new office space

· Youth caucus to encourage new members to be involved in Local activities

· Aramark settlement recently was a success in eliminating a two-tiered pay system for members of this composite local,

     as well new benefits and additions to existing benefits were 

    achieved.

· Bargaining process is currently underway for a new
     contract, with demands meetings to be held shortly.
· work wellness survey to address workload issues of staff 

     is underway



Mr. Wickett thanked Ms. Lang for her report.



5.0 Education/Information Items 



At this time the Chair circulated lists for various upcoming College 
events and conferences for Board members to review and sign.



The first event is a visit from the Director of M.T.C.U. who is 
scheduled to visit on Tuesday, October 19, 2004.  The other is for the 
ACAATO and ACCC conferences in February and June 2005 
respectively.


Mr. Wickett read a thank you note received from former Chair, Lynn 
McGeachy Schultz, expressing her appreciation to everyone for their 
contributions to the Board and wishes for new member’s success in their 
terms as Board members.  
5.1 Enrolment Projections


Ms France distributed the latest enrolment data in the form of a ten page report, compiled as of Monday, September 27, 2004.  The first page, explained Ms. France is a summary of activity in various areas including, full-time post-secondary, part-time, apprenticeship and tuition-short (i.e. hairstyling) programs.  


Total enrolment in full time post secondary programs is 6,546 The report will be updated, for Board information, after the November 1, 2004 Audit date. The numbers presented, according to Ms. France, included the numbers after the assigned 10 day drop/add period, for students.


One member of the Board had questions regarding apprenticeship 
registration and wondered if the new thrust in government advertising has 
led to any increase in apprenticeship enrolment.  The numbers in both 
Windsor and Chatham have leveled out, according to the current figures, 
however there may be some growth experienced in January intakes.




Ms. McFarlane noted that one possible reason for a decline in this 
area may be that secondary
schools, due to lack of funds, have made cuts in 
the areas of pre-apprenticeship training and now tend to focus on a more 
broad based 
technology curriculum.  Hopefully, added Mr. Vourakes, with 
the emergence of new trades, such as dry wall installer, etc. the Colleges 
may see a rise in enrolment in the near future.  Dr. Strasser presented a 
copy of a full page, colored ad, published in the Canadian Living magazine, 
paid by the Federal Government espousing the importance of skills 
development in Canada.  The ad was circulated for those present to view.


A copy of the enrolment projections report is attached to the 
Minutes as Item 5.1

5.2 Foundation Board Appointment



A motion to move the official appointment of Board member, 


Roland Marentette to sit on the St. Clair College Foundation Board 
was presented and so it was;





RESOLVED THAT Mr. Roland





Marentette be appointed the Board of 






Governors representative to sit on the





Foundation Board.
5.3 Renewal of the President’s Contract & Scholarship Announcement


The Chair announced, for Board information, that this past 
summer, the President’s current contract came up for renewal  
August 1, 2004 and the President has accepted a new five-year 
contract offered him.  


The Chair announced, for Board information, that a successful 
candidate, Laura Salive, a student in the Automotive-Product Design 
Program, has been selected as the winner of the 
Women in 
Technology- Memorial Award, award on behalf of the Board in 
memory of the female technology students who were slain at L’Ecole 
Polytechnique in Montreal in 1989. 




RESOLVED THAT a congratulatory 




letter be sent to Ms. Laura Salive upon 




being chosen to receive the Board of 




Governors award of the Women in




Technology Scholarship.


 A copy of the congratulatory letter being sent to Ms. Salive, on behalf of the Board and the criteria upon which the scholarship is based, is attached to the minutes as Item 5.3.
6.0 MONITORING REPORTS 
6.1 Strategic Directions – Development of Thames Campus



On behalf of Mr. Lawrence, Ms. McFarlane presented the 
status of the Thames Institute of the Arts, for Board information.



Ms. McFarlane stated that, as previously announced, Thames 
Institute of the Arts was being introduced to the Chatham 
community via an aggressive summer program offering of various arts 
courses and workshops throughout the summer.  Respected artists 
and craftsmen were recruited to teach these nine courses and various 
marketing tools, such as banners and advertisements displayed 
throughout the Chatham and Kent areas, ushered in a successful week 
of cultural activities.   Some of the courses included:


-portrait painting



-sculpting



-pottery



-quilt making




Daytime activities were complimented in the evening with a 


series of events such as guest lectures, wine and cheese reception, 


and a silent auction of some of the work donated by the artists.  


$3,800.00 was donated to the Thames Institute of the Arts 



Development fund for future program development.  This event 


helped bring the Chatham/Kent area into the forefront of the art and 

cultural communities of Southwest Ontario.   




Ms. McFarlane commended the Chatham business community 


for their support of the event.


Some to the new initiatives Thames Campus is looking to 
develop, added Ms. McFarlane, are in the area of Continuing 
Education programs, such as summer programs for kids various 
courses in second languages courses such as Spanish and French.



A copy of the presentation is attached as Item 6.1 of the 
Minutes along with a copy of the “Canvas and Palette” newsletter for 
the Thames Institute of the Arts.


Mr. Wickett extended his congratulations, on behalf of the 
Board to Ms. McFarlane and Mr. Lawrence on the successful launch 
of this new initiative.

6.2 President’s Report



Dr. Strasser began his report by thanking the Board for the 
contract renewal and noted his commitment to moving the College 
forward over the next six years.  


The President then proceeded to inform the Board of the 
status of various ongoing initiatives along with the launch of new 
ones.  In brief the announcements were as follows;

· Clean audit for 2003/2004
· Ongoing discussions with Enwin Utilities to resolve the faulty meter billing problem.

· Applied Degree enrolment is up from last year’s, although a bit short of the targeted number.

· 89 first year students in Law & Security and Paramedic programs in Chatham.  An excellent start!

· There were 15 students to start the Theatre Arts program which is a reasonable amount.

· 1500 kids enrolled in our “Campus for Kids” summer programs through Continuing Education.

· Aramark settlement was reached for the cafeteria and Tim Horton’s workers, however, the RFP (Request for proposals) will be sent out to service providers in this area in the new year, since the Aramark contract expires July 1, 2005.

· Bob Rae will be in Windsor on December 1, 2004 and St. Clair will be hosting a Town Hall Meeting on campus in the afternoon, followed by a round table discussion in the evening, hosted by the University of Windsor.  The Town Hall venue is an open forum, whereas the round table event is by invitation, explained the President.  He also reminded everyone, that this is not just a College event but also a community event, so it is important to have a cross-section of the community present.  Those wishing to participate were asked to put their names forward.

· The President asked for three volunteers to assist him responding to a curling challenge by Board member Melanie Urquhart, prior to the official opening of the curling season.



At this point Dr. Strasser addressed the Board with the following 
remarks.  He indicated that the College has grown a positive public image in 
the past few years with the completion of the residence, the FCEM, the 
College preparatory or pre-program initiatives, to provide increased student 
access to programs without sacrificing quality of our programs and also 
without cuts to full time staff and services provided to our students.  The 
College succeeded in these endeavours and maintained a balanced budget in 
spite of financial constraints.  



The President continued to explain that the recent allocation of the 
$25M. sustainability funds, when you consider the financial position of the 
colleges that received the most in funding were those who had exhausted 
their reserves and were operating their colleges in a deficit.  Going from 
worst to best as outlined in the report on page 4, the first quartile had a 
surplus deficit over a five-year average of a little more than $2M. and 
received over $2M.from the government funding.  The next four colleges 
with a $423,000.00 surplus received grants averaging $900,000.00. The
next group, with an average $2M. surplus, received an average funding 
allocation $616,000.00.  The college in the best position, at $10M. in 
surplus, received $412,000.00.  Clearly, Dr. Strasser exclaimed, the worst 
were rewarded the most.  This was not a good message to send colleges who 
have essentially felt they have had their hands tied while trying to progress 
ahead with limited and strapped resources.


The second point the Dr. Strasser made to the Board was that Bob 
Rae and his commission has been charged by the Ministry to do 
something about the funding to post-secondary education in Ontario. His 
commission consists of Bill Davis, who was instrumental in the formation of 
the community college system in Ontario.  A recommendation will be made 
to the Ministry by the end of January, 2005 and what college Presidents 
have been told is that the funding formula will change by April 1, 2005.  


In light of this information and with the status of the budget facing a 
$1.6M deficit, the President brought forward the following 
recommendations for Board approval.  Upon hearing the President’s 
recommendations, and upon having no further questions or comments it 
was:






RESOLVED THAT the Board approve




the following recommendations:

1) To amend policy number 2003-19 entitled Fiscal Condition to read “The College shall, in its fiscal planning, continue to strive to achieve a balanced budget, but in doing so, college administration must remain cognizant that a growth mode cannot be sustained if the only objective of college operations is to maintain a balanced budget.  The submission of a yearly financial recovery plan to the Ministry until March 31, 2007 should be considered as an option until the government introduces a new college funding formula.
2) That the Board directive regarding reserves be modified to state that, “During the remainder of the current fiscal year the college may, if necessary, use all of its reserves.”
3) That the Board directive regarding professional development be modified to state that, “The professional development allocation amount of 1.5% be reduced by up to one-half to 0.75% for the fiscal year ending March 31, 2005.”


Mr. Browning asked his opposition to this plan be noted for the 
record.
6.3 Foundation Report



In the absence of Mr. Sorrell, Mr. Marentette presented the 


Foundation Report at this time, as circulated.






RESOLVED THAT the Board adopt the






Foundation Report, dated September 28, 2004






as circulated.



A copy of the Foundation Report is attached to the Minutes 


as Item 6.3.




7.0 Approval Items 
7.1 Audit Committee Report



Mr. Cutler presented the report of the Audit Committee of 
this time.  He indicated that the Audit Committee, consisting of 
himself, former member, Robert Feldmann and Dr. Strasser, met on 
Friday, August 27, 2004, with the auditors from the KPMG 
Auditing Firm for the purpose of reviewing and approving the 
Audited Financial Statements for the Year ended March 31, 2004.  
Mr. Cutler reported that any questions the committee had were 
answered by both College administration and the auditors to the 
committee’s satisfaction, and therefore it was 



RESOLVED THAT Board received



the report of the Audit Committee,




for information.
7.2 Approval of the Audited Financial Statement for the Year Ended March 31, 2004


After meeting with College Administration and the KPMG 
auditors and with the recommendation of the Audit Committee, it 
was




RESOLVED THAT the Audited Financial




Statements for the year ended March 31, 2004




be approved as circulated.



When asked by a member whether the Audit Committee saw 
any areas of concern while reviewing the financials that should 
possibly be brought to the Board’s attention, Mr. Cutler reassured the 
member that any concerns raised over the course of the two-hour 
meeting were satisfactorily responded to either by administration or 
the auditors.  He also indicated that, had there been any outstanding 
items of concern, they would have been brought to the Board’s 
attention.




Another member asked if there had been an appraisal of the 
College recently.  The Vice-President of Finance responded that this 
recommendation is being brought forward into the next budget 
deliberations, since this information would indicate to administration 
whether the College is properly, and not over or under insured. 



A copy of the College’s Annual Report, as submitted to the 
Ministry, for the fiscal year
April 2003 to March 2004 was 
distributed to the Board for information.


A copy of the Annual Report (April 2003 to March 2004) 
is attached to the Minutes, along with the Audited Financial 
Statements for the year ended March 31, 2004 as Item 7.2.
7.3 Appointment of the Audit Committee, Committee Chair and 


Treasurer


The names of three Board members who volunteered their 

services to sit on the Audit Committee.  The three names were Mr. 
Cutler, Mr. Hatch and Mr. Mallory.



The Chair then asked if any one else was interested to sit on 
the Committee.  With no one offering to be added to the list of 
members it was then




RESOLVED THAT the Board approve





that the Audit Committee be comprised 





of the following members; Mr. Cutler, Mr. 




Hatch and Mr. Mallory as submitted, 





and be it further





RESOLVED THAT Mr. Cutler be





appointed the Treasurer, as recommended, 





on September 14th, 2004 by the Committee





of the Whole.


It was also noted, that as stated in the Board Operating By-
Laws, an Audit Committee Chair would be elected at the first 
meeting of that Committee.

Before Adjournment the following announcements were made:

Fall Convocation was scheduled to take place in Chatham at the Pines.  Ms. McFarlane provided a directional map and distributed them to those present.


A member requested the addition of Bill C45, to the Board Retreat agenda, for discussion.

Another member requested that the ACAATO Leadership Award nominations also be included for discussion on the 2004 Fall Retreat Agenda.
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